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Preliminary Meeting Minutes
The minutes of this meeting are preliminary until reviewed and 
approved by the TRUE Commission at its March 3, 2016 meeting.

February 4, 2016
4:00 p.m.
Attendance: Marc Hassan (Chair, arr. 4:10)), Patti Anania, Greg Radlinski, Danny Ferreira, Ted Wendler, John Pittman, Ernest McDuffie (dep. 4:53), Charlie Kleeman, Ralph Hodges, Keshan Chambliss
Excused:  Abner Davis
Also: Tommy Carter – Council Auditor’s Office; Jeff Clements – City Council Research; Joe Andrews – Concerned Taxpayers of Duval County
Vice Chair Anania convened the meeting at 4:07 p.m. with a quorum present and the attendees introduced themselves for the record.  
Minutes

Motion: approve the minutes of the January 7, 2016 meeting as distributed – approved unanimously.
Public comment
Joe Andrews of Concerned Taxpayers of Duval County presented a proposal he has devised and has been promoting to convert the Police and Fire Pension Fund to a pay-as-you-go system whereby each year’s benefits are paid from revenues collected in that year. He proposes to dissolve the PFPF and eliminate its board and employees and to merge the assets of the fund into the City’s General Employees Pension Plan assets. The elimination of the PFPF administration would produce an immediate and ongoing cost savings, freeing up those funds to be used for pension payments. He calculates that the elimination of the $1.8 billion in unfunded pension liability would produce a cost savings of $126 million per year in interest on the pension debt ($1.8 billion x 7% per year), and the City’s investment of the $1.47 billion assets of the former PFPF in safe Treasury bills would produce $30 million in annual revenue ($1.47 billion x 2.04% currently). Along with the continued employee contributions of $9 million per year, the interest savings and investment earnings should produce enough revenue to cover each year’s benefits payments. This plan would have multiple benefits: eliminate the unfunded accrued liability; no tax increase needed to pay the benefits due for at least 6 years, and then possibly a small increase thereafter; no need to expend time, effort and resources to repair the current fatally flawed defined benefit pension; would allow the City to resume making needed investments in infrastructure and programs currently suffering because of the cost of pension obligations; and encourage a more sober consideration of the effects of pension benefits on the General Fund’s finances.
Auditor’s report: Tommy Carter of the Council Auditor’s Office reported that one report had been released since the last meeting - #721A, Ocean Parks Revenue Audit Follow-Up. This is the first report using a new numbering system intended to make it easier to recognize follow-up reports on previous audits
Committee reports
Legislative Tracking Committee
Chairman Radlinski reported that the committee had met on January 15, 2016, discussed several pending bills, and made several recommendations to the full Commission.
2016-1 (authorizing a voter referendum on amending the City’s anti-discrimination ordinances regarding housing, employment and public accommodations): the committee did not feel that this ordinance fell within the TRUE Commission’s purview given its lack of stated rationale or apparent effect on City finances and therefore made no recommendation for action.
2016-2 (amending the City’s anti-discrimination ordinances regarding housing, employment and public accommodations): the committee took up this bill because it is based on a stated economic development predicate – that the City will be less competitive in attracting economic development and a creative workforce if it does not expand its human rights ordinance to include sexual orientation and gender identity and expression. Charlene Taylor Hill, Executive Director of the City’s Human Rights Commission, explained to the committee how discrimination claims are currently processed and how they are referred to appropriate state and federal entities. The City has processed 10 complaints in the last 5 years alleging discrimination based on sexual orientation or gender identity, sending them on to the U.S. Civil Rights Commission for action. The Legislative Tracking Committee reviewed data on the number of companies and jobs recruited to Jacksonville over the last decade and did not see any evidence that lack of such coverage in the City’s ordinance harms the City’s economic prospects.
Motion (Radlinski):  the TRUE Commission opposes enactment of 2016-2 because it is predicated on unproven assertions that expanding the City’s anti-discrimination ordinances to include sexual orientation and gender identity and expression is necessary to build a reputation as a welcoming community for bright and talented members of a workforce, and to be competitive in attracting new industries to this region.
Commissioner Hodges argued against the motion on the grounds that the Jacksonville Chamber of Commerce has taken a position in favor of expanding the coverage of the anti-discrimination ordinances and he believes that the Chamber speaks authoritatively on behalf of the needs and desires of the business community, which apparently believes expansion of the anti-discrimination ordinances would be beneficial to Jacksonville’s economy and business climate.

Chairman Hassan believes this ordinance does not fall within the TRUE Commission’s scope of authority to study and advise on City finances and operations and preferred that the Commission not make a recommendation on either 2016-1 or 2016-2.
Motion (Hassan): table the Radlinski motion - fails 4-6.
The Radlinski motion to oppose enactment of 2016-2 was approved 6-4.
2016-8 (appropriating $600,000 for an employee wellness program): the committee discussed but made no recommendation on this ordinance.
2016-16 (appropriating $600,000 from the Downtown Historic Preservation Trust Fund for rehabilitation of the Lerner Building on Adams Street as student housing for FSCJ students): the committee felt that student housing downtown would be a positive step for downtown redevelopment and would add to the critical mass of downtown residents.

Motion (Radlinski): the Legislative Tracking Committee recommends that the TRUE Commission support the passage of 2016-16 – approved 10-0.
Audit Committee
Commissioner Anania reported that the committee had met immediately prior to the commission meeting and discussed several audits. 
#767 – Clerk of the Courts: the committee heard from 2 representatives of the Clerk of the Courts’ office at the meeting earlier today and got acceptable answers to the questions previously posed. Numerous improvements are underway, some in response to the audit, others independently initiated by the new Clerk of the Courts, Ronnie Fussell. The office is in the process of implementing 3 new computer operating systems, which is taking longer than initially projected because of missing functionalities in the programs. New standard operating procedures are also in the process of being developed.
Motion (Anania): the TRUE Commission approves Audit #767 without comment – approved unanimously.
#769 – State Housing Initiatives Partnership Audit: Commissioner Hodges conducted the review and discussed his concerns about the findings of conflicts of interest among several of the not-for profit organizations awarded funding for rental rehabilitation work. In several cases, board members of the not-for-profits receiving grant funding also were officers of construction companies bidding to receive contracts for that funding and therefore had unfair access to bidding information that might be useful to their construction companies. Tommy Carter gave a brief explanation of the discrimination lawsuit filed by the former program manager who was demoted after the audit was released and reverted to a civil service job. This item might be an issue for the Inspector General to take up.
Motion (Anania): the TRUE Commission approves Audit #769 without comment – approved unanimously.

#773 - Quarterly Budget Summary for the 3 Months Ending September 30, 2015 – Chairman Hassan reviewed the report and questioned why the summary did not include the table included in previous quarters’ reports that summed up various positive and negative variances into an overall assessment of budgeted versus projected revenues and expenditures at the close of the fiscal quarter.
Motion (Hassan): the TRUE Commission approves the report with a recommendation to the Council Auditor to regularly include the table showing the net of the positive and negative variances that was included in previous quarterly reports – approved unanimously.

Commissioner Hodges requested that the commission be provided with the ordinance number for the annual year-end recapture bill currently pending.
Chair’s Comments
Chairman Hassan remarked on comments at this week’s Rules Committee meeting by Council Member Tommy Hazouri questioning the value of the TRUE Commission and the need for another body in addition to the Council Auditor and the Inspector General’s Office to examine City financial issues. Carla Miller, the City’s Ethics Officer, offered to lend assistance to the commission in communicating its worth and significant past accomplishments.
Old Business
Commissioner Wendler feels that there are still more questions than answers with regard to the Mayor’s proposal to the Florida Legislature regarding funding the Police and Fire Pension Fund’s unfunded liability. He referenced staff’s earlier distribution of an audio recording of a meeting at which CFO Mike Weinstein answered questions about the proposal. There are a great many legal hurdles, IRS issues and collective bargaining issues to be overcome, even if the Legislature was to approve the plan as the mayor proposed it. Mr. Wendler echoed Joe Andrews’ comments from the beginning of the meeting that the City seems intent on finding sources of funding to pay the liability without solving the underlying problems that caused the liability to accrue in the first place. Defined benefit pension plans are dinosaurs that are unsustainable in the modern economy. Commissioner Radlinski said that the City has sent its recommendation to Tallahassee where the Legislature is massaging it and will produce an unknown product to which the City will have to react. Mr. Wendler believes that the proposed plan doesn’t meet the minimum standards for police and fire pension funds required by Chapters 175 and 185 of the Florida Statutes, which provide a portion of the pension plan’s funding.
New Business
 None
Commissioner Comments
None
Next meeting

The next commission meeting will be on Thursday, March 3, 2016.

There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 5:17 p.m.
Posted 2.5.16  2:00 p.m.
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